
 GOLDEN SHORES FIRE DEPARTMENT

12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

PO BOX 66

TOPOCK, ARIZONA  86436

REGULAR SESSION MINUTES

TIME:

3:30 PM
DATE:

OCTOBER 27, 2022
PLACE:
G.S.F.D. 12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

1. CALL TO ORDER AT 3:30 PM
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
3. ROLL CALL OF BOARD MEMBERS:  Present:  Larry Addante-Chairperson, Joy Bancroft-Clerk, Clarence Christiansen.  Staff:  Chief Villamor, Administrative Secretary J Rose.  Absent:  Joe Buckles.
4. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  No questions or comments from the public at this time.
5. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of minutes regular session September 22, 2022, and Special Session October 12, 2022.  No discussion.  Member Christiansen motions to approve the minutes from September 22, 2022, and October 12, 2022.  Clerk Bancroft seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
6. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of September 2022 financial reports received from Mohave County and GSFD reconciled financials (Pages 1-38) generated from county reports.  Board discussion.  Clerk Bancroft K Villamor payroll for $9,000?  Chief Villamor that is the PSPRS mistake for the retirement.  Clerk Bancroft so we wouldn't have cut that separately from his normal paycheck.  Chief Villamor and staff it was a separate check and per IRS.  It is a taxable event.  Clerk Bancroft it was, okay.  Member Christiansen motions to approve the September 2022 financial reports.  Clerk Bancroft seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.  
7. REPORTS AND CORRESPONDENCE:  Fire chief report(s):  EMS/Fire calls September 2022.  Brief summary of general information/current events.  EMS calls/transports (23), interfacility transports (0), fire-related/mutual aid (0), MVA (0).  It was a pretty quiet month for us. We got the inspection on the new ambulance today and it is ready to run on the road. Topock 66 is progressing on their permits, they have some of the permits back from the county so they're going to continue to work on that. And then they're still waiting for more permits, and I had a meeting with him on the fire suppression and made a final plan on that forum. And I believe that's it for now.  
8. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion, and appropriate action regarding update on used fire truck.  Board discussion.  Chief Villamor I called him he said he's they are waiting on one part so they could retest it.  Member Christiansen how long has that been?  Clerk Bancroft two years.  Chief Villamor no, not since we paid.  Not since we went back, yeah, not two years since we did that. Chairperson Addante we backed out of it a year or two ago.  Clerk Bancroft then we went back to it in January.  What kind of part is it do we know?  Chief Villamor that's part of the pump test. That was part of that whole deal. If it doesn't pass pump, we won't accept and so they're working their ass off and I'm sure they wish they would have never made that deal because they're starting to eat on there more than they thought so it's really going to work out for us because we're going to get a better truck and I don't have to work on it. But if it can't pass then we will definitely get our money back, so we'll be okay.  Clerk Bancroft does he have an idea when it will be ready.  Chief Villamor we are waiting on them. That's what they said I'm waiting on the part so as soon as it gets there, the mechanics are ready. They got it tore apart, ready to go put back together as soon as they get that part and that's done.  And they are going to test it again.  
9. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion, and appropriate action regarding approval of medical, dental, vision, life, and AD&D insurance renewal.  Chief Villamor I'm just going to give a quick rundown on it. Our current policy right now is $5,647.50 per month and there's seven of us right now. We're small. We don't have a big pool to pull from. Our insurance in 2008 when we had to skin the cat nine times to make this budget work. We had to take away health insurance for the families, but we still give them dental and vision. This is a new plan, which is more like a pool and is basically cheaper for the fire department and the best thing is there is a 19 month guarantee at the same rate we're paying now.  Chairperson Addante What plan are we looking at here Chad, we got three or four options here.  Chief Villamor Arizona Firefighters trust and is a Blue Cross Blue Shield insurance, but the trust pays them. We pay the trust the trust pays on. It's going to be a little more work for administration because it's a challenge to balance everything out and make sure everything's going but she's willing to take it because she's a sport. It's a cheaper program and it's basically for fire departments. And it gives us a 19-month guaranteed rate.  Last year was a 4.9% rate increase and this year will be another 4.9% increase for the current policy. I think it's a good idea to jump onto this one because of the way our budget is running now until we get some tax money in.  The dental will be a 4.9% increase and the vision, and the life and AD&D are a zero percent increase.  Clerk Bancroft and what's the amount you're currently paying for which plan?  Chief Villamor We're paying $5,647.50 per month and they will be guaranteeing that rate for 19 months.  Member Christiansen motions to approve the AZ FF Trust/medical, current dental, vision, life, and AD&D insurance renewals.  Clerk Bancroft seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
10. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion, and appropriate action regarding approval of VFIS of Arizona insurance renewal.  Chief Villamor there are basically two companies in the whole nation and when Oatman had their issue. They dropped them. They went to the other company, and they were horrible. They had to get out of it too. So, they had to get their stuff straight before these guys would pick them back up. And for the public, knowing that's $18,000 a year.  Chairperson Addante that is a blanket policy.  Chief Villamor yes, that covers everything including windshields.  Member Christiansen motions to approve the renewal of the VFIS of Arizona insurance renewal.  Clerk Bancroft seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried. 
11. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion, and appropriate action regarding Sterling Solar annexing.  Chief Villamor we have permission from the owners to annex the property. They have six and a half square miles. That's on this side of the tracks that we should annex it'll be beneficial to us tax revenue wise.  We can move forward with that, and we just need it okay from you guys. And the other board had approved it.  But anyway. It's six and a half square miles. Just empty land if we put it in our service. They literally give us about $5,000 a year but when they start construction it's going to go crazy, and you know who knows eventually if they're putting in enough money into the budget, then we can start lowering the taxes for the residents which all depends if we get where we want to be on the department. So, they're moving forward and we're moving forward fast. I think it'd be a godsend, it’s just free money. We don't really need Desert Hills jumping across the tracks to take that. So, the way the railroad track runs, there's some property right along the tracks on this side, which is mainly wash. But that all falls in Desert Hills area, and if they do any industrial which I don't really think we want to get into industrial but if we did, we did, but they're going to have to annex part of that and go up. So, we're from the tracks north and all the way out and then my idea is to annex Teetsville but would probably be a headache. And the reason why will we don't run out there is because the road is impassable. And so, Sterling is going to gravel, grade, get the drainage on it and everything. And after they get the infrastructure in, then they're going to pave it and they're going to turn that street over to the County so that'll be a County maintain road and so then we will have access to take our rigs out to service Sterling. Teetsville there's not enough residents in there to go in there and tax them and try to get everybody you got to have everybody's signature. And then it's like 51%, basically. And there's only like three residents that live there right now. So, if they want to be on it, that's a future thing. We'll talk about a contract with each resident there just say hey, it’s $500 a year we'll come out and take care of you, but you still will get charged for your ambulance, but you're going to be part of our deal because this is how a lot of the districts do it when they start reaching out, putting them way out there like that. And then once we get off the asphalt, we have to go back on dirt roads through Diane and so it's going to be paved all the way to Diane. That's the first cross street that goes into Teetsville. I'll get the lawyer working on it. It's been about a year and a half, two years now. No doubt his price went up a little bit, but it was $750 that's what the lawyer told me it will be. Member Christiansen are they working out there Chad?  Chief Villamor yes, there have been a few vehicles by the entrance of the road. So, they're going to put a gravel pit in and start running gravel and stuff like that. Then they'll start. They're going to supposedly work on the road this winter, which is probably here. And then next April of 2023. They're going to start to infrastructure on the solar plant.  Clerk Bancroft they have to get approval from the board.  Chief Villamor it's already been approved from the board. We've already got all those permits and everything. That's all done. Clerk Bancroft we heard when we were there that they still have to get public input on it.  Chief Villamor the input has already been done and over with a long time ago. Everybody could complain all they want right now. It doesn't matter. And if you were up there at the meeting, and you were up there. Anybody that had anything to do, it's like oh, I'd like to do this on my property. Granted, do it. So, it's like if they want to do something, I mean, it's a big plus for the county, because county is going to gain a bunch of money revenue off of that, and we'll be the next people that gain it off there. And, you know, just think about it. Our tax base right now is horrible, and it's going to grow in the next couple of years. It's going to jump big time and if you want a bigger department here, more manpower, better apparatus, all that. That's kind of how you get it. You hate to grow but you have to.  Member Christiansen motions to move forward with the annexation.  Clerk Bancroft seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.  
12. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion, and appropriate action regarding resignation of Member Delk.  Chairperson Addante we have 90 days to fill the position, but elections are just here now. So, we're taking applicants to fill the next position. Basically, his term runs out next month. Anyways, and so December we swear in new officers, new board members so we're taking applicants I'd like to take applicants up till next board meeting next month. And then we'll do interviews at that same meeting. If we have more than one, we'll make a decision next meeting to fill the position for the next four years.  Clerk Bancroft we’ve have actually had two positions available to the election and Steve Iverson is a default into the position because he's the only one that put in to apply for the position. So, Steve Iverson will be on the board and that leaves us with an opening.  Chairperson Addante so I'm gladly take applicants until next board meeting, we will close applicants and we'll do interviews that same day. And we'll make a decision that same day. So, if somebody wants to join, drop your application.  Staff reminds the Board that the item is to accept the resignation of Member Delk.  Member Christiansen motions to accept the resignation of Member Delk.  Clerk Bancroft seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
13. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion, and appropriate action regarding requesting that an officer in authority for the Golden Shores Fire Department Auxiliary be available to discuss the following: Provide a current report to the fire district of funds raised. Utilizing fire equipment of station for events or fundraisers. Indicating upfront that donations go to the auxiliary.  Chairperson Addante so according to the MOU we made with you guys’ last year we've done with the auxiliary last year upon request, wanted to put a letter requesting, requesting what your fundraising has gotten this year. A rough number how you did.  Renee Villamor, Chairperson of the Golden Shores Fire Department Auxiliary, I have all the numbers in front of me.  To get a hold of the auxiliary we have our own email. If I would have not been told I wouldn't have pulled this up just for the future.  Clerk Bancroft so you are requesting that we email the request to the auxiliary.  R Villamor yes that would be nice.  Chairperson Addante so emailing it to the secretary of the organization is not good enough.  R Villamor you don't want her if she is on duty to be doing auxiliary work. You see what I'm saying?  Chief Villamor it’s just a courtesy thing.  Clerk Bancroft the fact that we requested though didn't mean you had to give it today.  R Villamor we have it so we can do it now.  So just so you know that our year normally is January to December. What I can give you is from January to October, that's our year right now. Okay, so just so you know, what we have brought in fundraising $47,430.72 which includes barbecue, equipment, general donation, sign advertising, Toys for Joy, Trunk or Treat and then we get a little bit of interest on our savings account. Okay, so that is our total income that we've had. Okay, now our expenses and what we have gone out is $39,559.37. Remember $19,500 of that is an ambulance.  And just also for people that don't know it costs us to put that barbecue on. So even though we raised $36,000 for the barbecue, we pay $18,000 to put it on. So, we only made $18,000 on the barbecue. Okay, that's a big barbecue. Then we pay $1,100 for our liability insurance, which also covers the fire department when we do something here on property. So, we have a net income as of for 10 months of only $7,821.35.  Chief Villamor the fundraiser that we did, we just had, we haven't received all their money into it. So far. I think I've gotten like, there's $1,300 there, but they're still selling shirts. And there's some other stuff that's still coming in on that.  Clerk Bancroft so the last week so the one you think it's going to it's about $1,300.  Chief Villamor that is all it is right now.  Chairperson Addante the second question is, we can still use this agreement from last year to this year BBQ.  R Villamor that is until either you or I terminate it, there's no timeframe. And our insurance policy. Actually. It was kind of nice. We got two for one policy that doesn't expire until after this barbecue. So, what we already had in place covers for this year, but then, I think three days after we renew our policy. Chairperson Addante the other the number three question. We appreciate your fundraising you do, but we really need to address it. That is fundraising to the auxiliary. R Villamor most of the public here know why there is an auxiliary. I just wanted to let you guys know and understand what was held at Hooch’s was a private company doing a fundraiser. The auxiliary paid absolutely nothing.  Other than us being there providing some raffle prizes that we donated ourselves. That was put on by a private business. I did after the fact because she wanted to help, we want to do this to raise money for the ambulance. She had already done flyers and everything else. And by the time it came to me I was like hey, but then I was also advised it's not an auxiliary function and we did not sponsor it. She put it on but when the public did go there you know they knew that what we're doing is to raise this money, going to the auxiliary to be slotted to go to equipment and the ambulance because she wanted to raise money for the ambulance but when I explained to her, we need to buy that ambulance right now. I can't wait for you to put a fundraiser on we needed to get the rest of this money now. That's kind of how that played out.  Chairperson Addante so it's a catch 22 folks we can’t take direct money deposit into our account we can't take cash donations. They must go through and auxiliary by law and so that's why the auxiliary is here to help us with that. So, these are private companies that want to be known to you anyways.  R Villamor she wanted it slotted for what she wanted, but like anything that we do, like I because I get what you're saying you know it's a Golden Shores Fire Department on it and instead of saying Golden Shores Fire Department Auxiliary so because of a conversation we've already had, I know the future to make sure it is worded correctly.  Clerk Bancroft did we answer number 2.  R Villamor our liability covers any event that that we do. I guess there was a wording issue with VFIS and that has been corrected and the fire department is listed as additionally insured.  Clerk Bancroft so using the fire truck if anybody falls off the fire truck. It doesn't fall to the fire department.  Chairperson Addante We have an issue with Hooch’s this last weekend who is not you and not the district. So, if somebody had gotten hurt on the ambulance or firetruck over there, who’s coverage would have that? There would have been no insurance coverage.  Chief Villamor anything on their property is covered by their insurance.  Chairperson Addante I hope so.  Chief Villamor I guess, like that's another thing you get into if you really want to, but this can be splitting hairs.  R Villamor I took that as a PR thing.  Clerk Bancroft but still someone could fall.  Chairperson Addante people have deep pockets.  Chief Villamor we stood beside it we didn’t crawl all over it.  Information only.  No action. 
14. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  Karen Boyer of 5460 Yavapai and a few months ago I gave our chief my phone number asking for the criteria to become an auxiliary member or if there is a criterion and to this date I have not received a phone call and I have given my number to two members of the auxiliary so somebody please call me Thank you. R Villamor I will address you outside when we are complete.  Nancy C on El Mirage I’ve lived here approximately 20 years. My question Chad is twofold. One is retirement. For the employees in the fire department. Are they paying a percentage into their retirement or the fire department totally covering their retirement.  Chief Villamor it's a split. This is a state retirement. There is an employer and employee split. Nancy C the other thing you I think if I heard right, it's just the employee that's insured for their medical insurance.  Chief Villamor that is correct the employee is 100% covered by the department.  And then a lot of the departments are paying their whole family at one time. Before we had to skin the cat. It was $96,000 a year that's what we were paying out on insurance. We had quite a group going, and it was pricey. And so that had to be cut.  Nancy C how many employees work for the fire department.  Chief Villamor 7, 6 on the floor and 1 administrator.  And we have one opening and we just did another testing. We had 12 people ready to come go test. And then when you call them to go, okay, here's your date. One showed up, and they got hired to Fort Mohave the next day. So, I was like, all right. So, and that's a lot of it's due because they cover, they cover full insurance on their families, and they get a higher wage. And so, they can do the same job and make more money. But the people we have are strong and they're here and they're committed, and they love our community, and they take care of us. So, were just struggling away trying to get that extra employee and the fire service is not what it used to be. We used to be able to do that whole family thing and treat everybody that way and give them great insurance and great retirement. All that stuff's changing and the retirement system there's tier 1, 2, 3 and all of them are different. So, the people that are hired in are getting less in their retirement and then when I retire and so things change, percentage change.  A person on Shore Pkwy I just got a question about this billboard here. And how is it determined who puts what on there? Is there a price.  Chairperson Addante the billboard is owned by the auxiliary, and she can determine if she wants to answer you on that the board has nothing to do with the billboard.  R Villamor I can give you a flyer on that.  Person on Shore Pkwy So we have a vote yes for 310 on there, so who who's paying for that for that to be on the billboard.  R Villamor the auxiliary determined that.  Person on Shore Pkwy the auxiliary determined that.  R Villamor yes because that is a benefit for our fire department to vote yes.  Person on Shore Pkwy okay, and then there was one other one on there was something to do with my parents were taken care of by Bill at Add Air.  Chief Villamor I personally paid for that myself.  Person on Shore Pkwy so anybody can pay a fee and put whatever we want up there.  R Villamor if it meets the requirements that a “school” that's what was promised.  Person on Shore Pkwy so where would I find out requirements and it's like if I wanted to say no on 310, let's just put it that way. You know, I don't believe in any more taxes. I think we get taxed up the ying yang anyway, so I would argue.  R Villamor do you know how much the tax would be charged.  Person on Shore Pkwy it doesn't matter to me. I think we're taxed enough. I think that's just the way I feel. R Villamor so would you rather see your property taxes go up or pay a penny on $10 for the fire department.  Person on Shore Pkwy who says my property taxes are going up.  R Villamor I will give you a flyer.         
15. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:  Chairperson Addante deadline for applications for the board position will be November 17, 2022, at one o'clock instead of 3:30. And we'll do interviews beforehand if we have more than one. Did you want to change the stripes on the ambulance.  Chief Villamor we're going to wait. I have a couple of mechanical things that I want to get done on the other one that's in service. So, we're going to get parts ordered. And then we're going to work on that one, get it going. And I really don't want to spend $1,900 out of the budget for that. Maybe we'll get a better deal when that truck ever gets here, and we'll have the blue stripes put on it.  Fire truck.  Oath of Office.  Nominations.
16. ADJOURNMENT:  No further business.  Motion for adjournment of regular session meeting at 4:12 PM made by Member Christiansen.  Clerk Bancroft seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
Larry Addante, Board Chairperson


Joy Bancroft, Clerk of the Board
NEXT REGULAR SESSION MEETING TO BE HELD ON THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 17, 2022, AT 3:30 PM.

AGENDA NOTICE POSTED 24 HOURS PRIOR TO MEETING IN THE THREE DESIGNATED LOCATIONS.
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